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In the subsequent years, your record then shows that you received multiple administrative 

counseling entries for unauthorized absence and not being recommend for promotion to corporal 

due to unauthorized absences.  On 20 January 2007, you were counseled for unsatisfactory 

participation in the Selected Marine Corps Reserve for failure to report to drill as required and 

failure to make any attempt to make up unexcused absences.  On 16 November 2007, a 

Competency Review Board recommended reduction in rank to private first class (E-2) as a result 

of your absences.  Your commanding officer concurred with the recommendation and 

administratively reduced you in rank.  From 2003 until to your discharge from the Reserves in 

2009, you did not accrue enough drill points to have a satisfactory year.   

 

For your petition, you state you were injured in  underwent a medical evacuation, and a 

physician stated you were unfit for duty.  You further contend that you incurred Post-Traumatic 

Stress Disorder (PTSD) during military service as a result of your deployment and you should 

have received an honorable medical retirement.   

 

The Board carefully reviewed your petition and the material you provided in support of your 

petition and disagreed with your rationale for relief.  In keeping with the letter and spirit of the 

Kurta Memo, the Board gave liberal and special consideration to your record of service, and your 

contentions about any traumatic or stressful events you experienced, and their possible adverse 

impact on your service, to include whether they qualified you for the military disability benefits 

you seek.  

 

Based on your assertions that you incurred a mental health concerns (MHC) during your military 

service, which might have mitigated your discharge character of service, a qualified mental 

health professional reviewed your request for correction to your record and provided the Board 

with an AO.  The AO stated in pertinent part: 

 

There is no evidence that he was diagnosed with a mental health condition in 

military service, or that he exhibited any psychological symptoms or behavioral 

changes indicative of a diagnosable mental health condition. Post-service, the 

Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) has granted service connection for PTSD 

that is temporally remote to military service. Unfortunately, available records are 

not sufficiently detailed to establish clinical symptoms in service or provide a 

nexus with his misconduct. While failure to participate in the Reserves could be 

attributed to symptoms of avoidance related to PTSD, he remained in the 

Reserves for six years, and there is no evidence of interfering symptoms of PTSD 

until he presented to the VA. Additional records (e.g., post-service mental health 

records describing the Petitioner’s diagnosis, symptoms, and their specific link to 

his Reserve participation) may aid in rendering an alternate opinion. 

 

The AO concluded, “it is my clinical opinion there is post-service evidence from the VA of a 

diagnosis of PTSD that may be attributed to military service. There is insufficient evidence to 

attribute his failure to participate in the Reserves to PTSD.” 

 

The Board also noted that in order to qualify for military disability retirement, a medical provider 

refers a service member to a physical evaluation board if they believe the member has a 






